724 11 AZU53st Fishes U.S. Davis



NOAA Technical Report NMFS SSRF-724

Estimated Average Daily Instantaneous Numbers of Recreational and Commercial Fishermen and Boaters in the St. Andrew Bay System, Florida, and Adjacent Coastal Waters, 1973

Doyle F. Sutherland

May 1978

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration National Marine Fisheries Service

NOAA TECHNICAL REPORTS

National Marine Fisheries Service, Special Scientific Report—Fisheries

The major responsibilities of the National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) are to monitor and assess the abundance and geographic distribution of fishery resources, to understand and predict fluctuations in the quantity and distribution of these resources, and to establish levels for optimum use of the resources. NMFS is also charged with the development and implementation of policies for managing national fishing grounds, development and enforcement of domestic fisheries regulations, surveillance of foreign fishing off United States coastal waters, and the development and enforcement of international fishery agreements and policies. NMFS also assists the fishing industry through marketing service and economic analysis programs, and mortgage insurance and vessel construction subsidies. It collects, analyzes, and publishes statistics on various phases of the industry.

The Special Scientific Report—Fisheries series was established in 1949. The series carries reports on scientific investigations that document long-term continuing programs of NMFS, or intensive scientific reports on studies of restricted scope. The reports may deal with applied fishery problems. The series is also used as a medium for the publication of bibliographies of a specialized scientific nature.

NOAA Technical Reports NMFS SSRF are available free in limited numbers to governmental agencies, both Federal and State. They are also available in exchange for other scientific and technical publications in the marine sciences. Individual copies may be obtained (unless otherwise noted) from D825, Technical Information Division, Environmental Science Information Center, NOAA, Washington, D.C. 20235. Recent SSRFs are:

649. Distribution of forage of skipjack tuna (*Euthynnus pelamis*) in the eastern tropical Pacific. By Maurice Blackburn and Michael Laurs. January 1972, iii + 16 p., 7 figs., 3 tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

650. Effects of some antioxidants and EDTA or the development of rancidity in Spanish mackerel (*Scomberomorus raculatus*) during frozen storage. By Robert N. Farragut. February 1972. iv + 12 p., 6 figs., 12 tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

651. The effect of premortem stress, holding temperatures, and freezing on the biochemistry and quality of skipjack tuna. By Ladell Crawford, April 1972, iii + 23 p., 3 figs., 4 tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

653. The use of electricity in conjunction with a 12.5-meter (Headrope) Gulf-of-Mexico shrimp trawl in Lake Michigan. By James E. Ellis, March 1972, iv + 10 p., 11 figs., 4 tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

654. An electric detector system for recovering internally tagged menhaden, genus *Brecoortia*. By R. O. Parker, Jr. February 1972. iii + 7 p., 3 figs., 1 app. table. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office. Washington, D.C. 20402.

655. Immobilization of fingerling salmon and trout by decompression. By Doyle F. Sutherland, March 1972, iii + 7 p., 3 figs., 2 tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402

656. The calico scallop, Argopecton gibbus, By Donald M, Allen and T, J. Costello, May 1972, iii + 19 p., 9 figs., 1 table. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

657. Making fish protein concentrates by enzymatic hydrolysis. A status report on research and some processes and products studied by NMFS. By Malcolm B. Hale, November 1972, v + 32 p., 15 figs., 17 tables, 1 app, table. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

655. List of fishes of Alaska and adjacent waters with a guide to some of their literature. By Jay C. Quast and Ehzabeth L. Hall. July 1972, iv + 47 p. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

659. The Southeast Fisheries Center bionumeric code, Part I: Fishes, By Harvey R Bullis, Jr., Richard B Roe, and Judith C. Gatlin, July 1972, xl + 95 p., 2 figs. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

660.- A freshwater fish electro-motivator (FFEM)-its characteristics and operation. By James E. Ellis and Charles C. Hoopes. November 1972, iii \pm 11 p., 2 figs.

661. A review of the literature on the development of skipjack tuna fisheries in the central and western Pacific Ocean. By Frank J. Hester and Tamio Otsu. January 1973, iii + 13 p., 1 fig. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

662. Seasonal distribution of tunas and billfishes in the Atlantic. By John P. Wise and Charles W. Davis. January 1973, iv + 24 p., 13 figs., 4 tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office. Washington, D.C. 20402.

663. Fish larvae collected from the northeastern Pacific Ocean and Puget Sound during April and May 1967. By Kenneth D. Waldron. December 1972, iii + 16 p., 2 figs., 1 table, 4 app. tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

664. Tagging and tag-recovery experiments with Atlantic menhaden, Brevoortia tyrannus, By Richard L. Kroger and Robert L. Dryfoos. December 1972, iv + 11 p., 4 figs., 12 tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

665. Larval fish survey of Humbolt Bay, California. By Maxwell B. Eldrige and Charles F. Bryan. December 1972, iii + 8 p., 8 figs., 1 table. For sale hy the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office. Washington, D.C. 20402.

666. Distribution and relative abundance of fishes in Newport River, North Carolina. By William R. Turner and George N. Johnson. September 1973, iv + 23 p., 1 fig., 13 tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402

667. An analysis of the commercial lobster (Homarus americanus) fishery along the coast of Maine, August 1966 through December 1970. By James C. Thomas. June 1973, v + 57 p., 18 figs., 11 tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

668. An annotated bibliography of the cunner, *Tautogolabrus adspersus* (Wilhaum). By Fredric M. Serchuk and David W. Frame, May 1973, ii + 43 p. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

669. Subpoint prediction for direct readout meterological satellites. By L. E. Eber. August 1973, iii + 7 p., 2 figs., 1 table. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

670. Unharvested fishes in the U.S. commercial fishery of western Lake Erie in 1969. By Harry D. Van Meter. July 1973, iii + 11 p., 6 figs., 6 tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office. Washington, D.C. 20402.

671. Coastal upwelling indices, west coast of North America, 1946-71. By Andrew Bakun. June 1973, iv + 103 p., 6 figs., 3 tables, 45 app. figs. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.



NOAA Technical Report NMFS SSRF-724

Estimated Average Daily Instantaneous Numbers of Recreational and Commercial Fishermen and Boaters in the St. Andrew Bay System, Florida, and Adjacent Coastal Waters, 1973

Doyle F. Sutherland

May 1978

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE Juanita M. Kreps, Secretary National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration Richard A. Frank, Administrator National Marine Fisheries Service The National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) does not approve, recommend or endorse any proprietary product or proprietary material mentioned in this publication. No reference shall be made to NMFS, or to this publication furnished by NMFS, in any advertising or sales promotion which would indicate or imply that NMFS approves, recommends or endorses any proprietary product or proprietary material mentioned herein, or which has as its purpose an intent to cause directly or indirectly the advertised product to be used or purchased because of this NMFS publication.

CONTENTS

Ρ	a	g	e
	~	ъ	~

Introduction	1
Study area	1
Marine estuarine features	2
Plans and procedures	3
Methods of estimating effort	4
Average daily instantaneous effort	4
Total daytime angling effort	4
Recreational fishing effort	5
Distribution of effort	5
Finfish fishing effort	5
Recreational anglers and expenditures	7
Crab fishing effort	8
Scallop fishing effort	10
Ovster fishing effort	11
Shrimp fishing effort	11
Transit recreational boats and occupants	12
Commercial fishing	15
Distribution of effort	15
Shrimp fishing effort	16
Ovster fishing effort	16
Finfish fishing effort	17
Commercial scallon fishery	18
Commercial crah fishing	18
Discussion	18
Achnowledgments	20
Literature cited	20
	2

Figures

1.	Survey area and numbered subareas of the St. Andrew Bay system, Fla., and adjacent coastal	0
0		2
2.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of recreational finfish fishermen and persons by areas, weekdays, and weekend-days each month in 1973	5
3.	Percentage distribution of the estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of recreational finfish	0
	fishermen in all areas by type of platform used each month in 1973	6
4.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of private boats used in recreational finfish fishing	
	by areas, weekdays, and weekend-days each month in 1973	6
5.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of charter boats used in recreational finfish fishing	
	by areas, weekdays, and weekend-days each month in 1973	7
6.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of recreational crab fishermen and persons by	
	areas, weekdays, and weekend-days each month in 1973	9
7.	Percentage distribution of the estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of recreational crab	
	fishermen in all areas by type of platform used each month in 1973	9
8.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of private boats used for recreational crab fishing	
	in all areas on weekdays and weekend-days each month in 1973	9
9.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of recreational scallop fishermen and persons by	
	areas, weekdays, and weekend-days each month in 1973. None was observed in North, West, and	10
10	East Bays	10
10.	Percentage distribution of the estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of recreational	10
	scallop fishermen in all areas by type of platform used each month in 1973	10
11.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of private boats used for recreational scallop lish-	11
10	Ing in all areas on weekdays and weekend-days each month in 1973	11
12.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of recreational oyster fishermen and persons by	11
12	Bereantage distribution of the estimated doily instantaneous numbers of regreational syster fisher	11
10.	referinge distribution of the estimated daily histantaneous numbers of recreational oyster fisher-	19
	men in an areas by type of platform used each month in 1975	12

14.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of private boats used for recreational scallop fish- ing in all areas on weekdays and weekend-days each month in 1973	12
15.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of recreational shrimp fishermen and persons by areas, weekdays, and weekend-days each month in 1973. None was observed in coastal waters	13
16.	Percentage distribution of the estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of recreational	
	shrimp fishermen in all areas by type of platform used each month in 1973	13
17.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of private boats used for recreational shrimp fish-	
10	ing in all areas on weekdays and weekend-days each month in 1973	13
18.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of transit private motorboats and occupants by	14
19	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of transit private sailboats and occupants by areas	14
15.	weekdays and weekend-days each month in 1973	14
20.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of transit private ski boats and occupants by areas.	11
-01	weekdays, and weekend-days each month in 1973	15
21.	Estimated daily instantaneous numbers of transit charter boats and occupants by areas, weekdays,	
	and weekend-days each month in 1973	15
22.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of transit party boats by areas, weekdays, and	
	weekend-days each month in 1973	16
23.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of commercial shrimp fishermen and boats by	
	areas, weekdays, and weekend-days each month in 1973. None was observed in coastal waters	17
24.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of transit commercial shrimp fishing boats and	10
95	occupants by areas, weekdays, and weekend-days each month in 1973	18
20.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of commercial oyster instermen and boats by	10
26	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of transit commercial ovster fishing hosts and	15
20.	occupants by areas, weekdays, and weekend-days each month in 1973. None was observed in coastal	
	waters	19
27.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of commercial finfish fishermen and boats by	
	areas, weekdays, and weekend-days each month in 1973	20
28.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of transit commercial finfish fishing boats and	
	occupants by areas, weekdays, and weekend-days each month in 1973	20
29.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of commercial scallop fishermen and boats by	
	areas, weekdays, and weekend-days each month in 1973. None was observed in North and West	
20	Bays	21
30.	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of transit commercial scallop fishing boats and	
	West and Fast Boys	99
31	Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of commercial crah fishermen and hosts by	22
01.	areas, weekdays, and weekend-days each month in 1973. None was observed in coastal waters	22

Tables

1.	Number of anglers counted bihourly, number of anglers interviewed, and total hours fished at three	
	locations in St. Andrew Bay system, Fla., and adjacent coastal waters, 1973	5
2.	Percentage distribution of recreational fishing effort among fisheries and areas, 1973	5
3.	Percentage distribution of recreational fishing effort within fisheries by areas, 1973	5
4.	Percentage distribution of recreational finfish fishing effort by methods of fishing, areas, and plat-	
	forms in 1973	7
5.	Estimates of the annual number of daytime recreational anglers and expenditures in St. Andrew	
	Bay system and adjacent coastal waters in 1973 by areas and fishing platforms	8
6.	Percentage distribution of recreational crab fishing effort by methods of fishing, areas, and plat-	
	forms in 1973	9
7.	Percentage distribution of recreational scallop fishing effort by methods of fishing, areas, and plat-	
	forms in 1973 1	1
8.	Percentage distribution of recreational oyster fishing effort by methods of fishing, areas, and plat-	
	forms in 1973 1	2
9.	Percentage distribution of recreational shrimp fishing effort by methods of fishing, areas, and plat-	
	forms in 1973 1	3
10.	Percentage distribution of all commercial fishing effort amont fisheries and areas, 1973 1	6
11.	Percentage distribution of commercial fishing effort within fisheries by area, 1973	6

Estimated Average Daily Instantaneous Numbers of Recreational and Commercial Fishermen and Boaters in the St. Andrew Bay System, Florida, and Adjacent Coastal Waters, 1973

DOYLE F. SUTHERLAND¹

ABSTRACT

In the St. Andrew Bay system and adjacent coastal waters, 92.0% of the estimated recreational fishing effort was for finfish, 3.7% for crabs, 2.7% for scallops, 1.4% for oysters, and 0.2% for shrimp. Coastal waters were the most used area for finfish fishing (36.2%), followed by St. Andrew Bay (31.8%), North and West Bays (21.6%), and East Bay (10.4%). Of the estimated effort, 43.5% was from fixed platforms extending over water, 30.8% from private boats, and the remaining 25.7% from shore-line platforms, charter boats, and water. The most popular method of finfish fishing was with a rod and reel (93.9%).

The annual number of daytime anglers was estimated to range from 208,400 to 303,200 with associated expenditures ranging from \$4.2 to \$6.1 million. The estimates are based on the number of anglers actually seen fishing. The number of transit anglers and other recreational fishermen probably equal or exceed the basic estimates. The average daily instantaneous number of occupants of transit motorbast alone was estimated to reach 52 in North and West Bays, 32 in East Bay, 392 in St. Andrew Bay, and 207 in coastal waters.

The distribution of commercial fishing effort among fisheries was estimated to be 34.7% for shrimp, 33.3% for oysters, 22.0% for finfish, 8.9% for scallops, and 1.1% for crabs. The principal area for each fishery was: East Bay for shrimp (36.5%), oysters (85.7%), and crabs (85.2%); coastal waters for finfish (44.1%); and St. Andrew Bay for scallops (84.4%). The highest estimated average daily instantaneous number of active and transit commercial fishermen in each fishery was 66 for shrimp, 37 for oysters, 91 for finfish, 19 for scallops, and 7 for crabs.

INTRODUCTION

Recreational fishing, boating, water skiing, snorkeling, scuba diving, and similar activities attract millions of persons to marine and estuarine waters each year. The demand for recreational space increases as the population grows and leisure time lengthens. Maintenance of the aesthetic values and biological productivity of the coastal zone, consequently, becomes more difficult.

Vast quantities of living resources are harvested annually by fishermen. Many are occasional fishermen; others are incessant; some fish for sport, others for food, and still others for combinations of sport, food, and economic gains. Few game and food fishes escape their attention. Many edible invertebrates also are harvested.

Data on recreational fishing in marine waters are generally unavailable or inadequate for mangement considerations. Commercial fisheries, however, are well documented annually, nationwide. Estimates of saltwater angling effort and catch are sparse, although such data were obtained in 1960, 1965, and 1970 by the Bureau of Census for the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife This report presents the results of a 1-yr study undertaken to: 1) provide resource managers with comparative statistics on recreational and commercial fishing effort in the St. Andrew Bay system and adjacent coastal waters; 2) determine the socioeconomic value of this area to recreational and commercial fishermen; and 3) contribute to the development of methods for obtaining useful statistics on recreational fishing in the coastal zone. The term effort as used in this paper is defined as the number of fishermen and persons that were counted or estimated.

STUDY AREA

The study area was limited to the St. Andrew Bay system and adjacent coatal waters (Fig. 1) located in Bay

and the National Marine Fisheries Service (Clark 1962; Deuel and Clark 1968; Deuel 1973). Estimates of saltwater angling effort for specific areas have been made by Richards (1962), Moe (1963), Miller and Gotshall (1965), and Pinkas et al. (1967). Attempts to assess the value of recreational angling for State and local areas have been made by Ellis et al. (1958), Brown et al. (1964), Gilbert and Nobe (1969, cited by Gordon et al. 1973), and Gordon et al. (1973).

Panama City Laboratory, Southeast Fisheries Center, National Marine Fisheries Service, NOAA, Panama City, FL 32401.



Figure 1.-Survey area and numbered subareas of the St. Andrew Bay system, Fla., and adjacent coastal waters.

County, Fla., along the northeastern Gulf of Mexico (long. 85°23' to 85°53'W, lat. 30°00' to 30°20'N). The system is a shallow plain estuary of about '90 square miles (233 km²). It consists of North Bay, West Bay, East Bay, and St. Andrew Bay. Two passes (East Pass, a natural channel, and West Pass, an excavated channel) connect St. Andrew Bay to the Gulf of Mexico.

For statistical and logistical reasons the study area was divided into four major areas and each major area into several subareas. The major areas were: 1) North and West Bays, 2) East Bay, 3) St. Andrew Bay, and 4) coastal waters. All bayous and brackish water creeks were included in the areas that could be navigated by outboard motorboat or surveyed from an outboard motorboat with the aid of binoculars.

MARINE ESTUARINE FEATURES

The St. Andrew Bay system was described by Waller (1961) as a positive estuary, in that freshwater inflow exceeds evaporation. Econfina Creek, which is dammed at Deer Point in West Bay, is the principal source of freshwater in the system. Several small creeks contribute to the total inflow. The inland bays are generally less saline than the coastal bay. St. Andrew Bay salinity approaches that of the Gulf of Mexico waters (hereafter referred as gulf waters) (Hopkins 1964). That salinity and turbidity are related was also revealed by Hopkins (1964); the lower saline waters of the inland bays have the highest turbidity. Waller (1961) found lower salinities and transparencies on the westward side of the bay system. Ichiye (in Waller 1961) suggested the condition may result from the Coriolis effect. Repeated observations have shown that gulf waters are usually less transparent west of West Pass than to the east. Floating vegetation of estuarine and freshwater origin is frequently seen off West Pass and seldom off East Pass, suggesting that most of the freshwater flows out of the system through West Pass.

The bay system has mean depths of 1.8 m in North Bay, 2.1 m in West Bay, 2.1 m in East Bay, and 5.2 m in St. Andrew Bay (Waller 1961). Maximan depths to about 15 m are found in ship channels in West Pass and St. Andrew Bay and in the intracoastal waterway through East, St. Andrew, and West Bays (National Ocean Survey, Nautical Chart 868-5C).

East Pass is not maintained, hence it is comparatively shallow and has a constantly shifting entrance channel. Ichiye and Jones (1961) estimated 65-75% of the tidal volume flows through this pass.

Except for the maintained ship channel in West Pass and seaward approach, the gulf shelf off St. Andrew Bay slopes gradually and smoothly from the shore seaward. At the outer limit of the survey area, the water depth averages 18-20 m.

Extensive beds of submerged vegetation, primarily *Thalassia* and *Diplanthera*, are found in shallow waters of the bay system and in East Pass. Only small scattered beds are evident in West Pass and in coastal waters.

Monthly average water temperatures of the bay range from 11.5°C in January to 28.8°C in July-August (Hopkins 1964). Mean annual rainfall near Panama City was 110 cm and the mean air temperature was 20.6°C for years 1924-46 (Tyndall Air Force Base, unpubl. manuscr.)

PLANS AND PROCEDURES

This study possibly represents the first attempt to derive estimates of all daytime recreational and commercial fishermen and boaters in an estuarine system and adjoining marine waters. Schemes of stratified random sampling and measures of average fishing time have been used successfully to estimate total effort in other studies (Ellis et al. 1958; Pinkas et al. 1967; Deuel 1973). Such schemes could not be used in this study for the following reasons: 1) reliable estimates of total effort require an intensive survey; 2) all types of fisheries, platforms, and methods of fishing were not known at the beginning of the survey; and 3) the peculiarities of each known fishery precluded randomization of the survey effort within areas by fishery or other strata.

To accomplish the stated objectives of this study, the survey was designed to obtain reliable estimates of the average daily instantaneous fishing effort and boating activity in the four major areas. To facilitate comparison of that effort and activity, the four major areas were surveyed systematically on the same days within a fixed period. For logistic reasons, each major area was subdivided into several subareas (Fig. 1).

The plan was to survey the study area on a weekday and weekend-day each week of 1973. Since the surveys were done in small boats, fair weather days were usually selected; most were done in midweekdays and on Saturdays. Time of day, day of the week, starting point, and direction of travel were recognized as unmeasured sources of variation affecting the effort estimates. Of the 104 scheduled surveys, 93 were completed and 11 were abandoned owing to adverse weather or motor failure. The effect was to reduce the number of surveys for computing daily average numbers.

The estimated daily averages were computed from actual counts of the observed effort and activity. Counted were: 1) fishermen and persons participating in each fishery by platform and method of fishing; 2) fishing boats that were used in each fishery; 3) occupants of transit boats; and 4) type of transit boat. The term fishermen refers to those individuals actively fishing or have fishing equipment in possession; persons refers to all individuals on a fishing platform including fishermen; occupants refers only to individuals on transit boats that may or may not include fishermen; and transit boats refers to those being launched, hauled, underway, anchored, beached, or moored away from their home docks but not being used as a fishing platform when observed.

Counts were made by the surveyors in single traverses of each subarea. In most subareas, the task was completed in a few minutes; the coastal subareas and other heavily used subareas regularly required from 10 to 60 min to complete. All counts regardless of the time of day or duration were assumed to be estimates of the "instantaneous" numbers of persons in all subareas during the survey day—0800-1630 h.

The four major areas were surveyed by three persons—one assigned to North and West Bays, one to East Bay, and one to St. Andrew Bay and adjacent coastal waters. Each surveyor was equipped with an outboard motorboat, a navigation chart of the area and subareas, 7×50 binoculars, fishing effort survey logs, and a fishing effort survey guide. The guide contained a numberically coded list of fisheries, platforms, and methods of fishing that were known or suspected to exist in the study area. Corrections and additions to the list were made when revealed by the survey. This list is shown below as it existed at the end of the survey.

Fishery	Platform	Method
Fishfish-food,	Private boat	Rod and reel—still
sport or bait	Commercial boat	Rob and reel—cast
Shrimp-food or	Party boat	Rob and reel—troll
bait	Charter boat	Canepole or hand-
Crab-food or	Bridge	line
bait	Pier	Cast net
Oyster—food	Dock	Hands
Scallop—food	Jetty	Tongs or rakes
	Shore	Spear
	Seawall	Seine
	Abutment	Trotline
	Water-wade	Trap
	Water-swim	Trawl
		Gill net
		Dip net
		Dredge
		Scuba
		Snorkel

On entering each assigned subarea, the surveyor logged the subarea number, time and code numbers of the fisheries, appropriate platforms, and methods of fishing. All fishermen and persons on stationary platforms were counted. In some subareas within major areas, boats were occasionally too numerous or widely dispersed to classify and to count all individuals onboard. Instead, a count of fishermen, persons, or occupants was made for a sample of boats in each fishery or activity and the average per boat expanded by the total number of boats in each classification.

Fishermen and total number of persons on fishing

boats or transit boats were particularly difficult to assess owing to concealment by the cabin structure. Number, mobility, and distribution of the boats added to the difficulty. The effort could usually be classified rapidly and accurately by observing the fishing gear, activity of individuals on the boats, movement of the boat, and awareness of the fisheries in the subareas. Close approach and prolonged observation was necessary in cases where an unusual activity was observed or when a single boat was used for more than one fishery.

The effort on fixed platforms also presented problems of classification and assessment. Activity on those platforms was rarely static. Fishermen often changed locations and methods of fishing, left their gear unattended, fished only when fish were sighted, and engaged in two or more fisheries simultaneously. Presence of a large number of persons not fishing further complicated the problem. To minimize the error of assessment, the survey was done in the shortest possible time consistent with good judgment. When the effort was highly concentrated, a total count of all persons on the platform was obtained, followed by a count of the fishermen by fishery and method. Persons moving about, entering or leaving with fishing gear in possession, were classified as fishermen. Some error in classification undoubtedly resulted. For example, handlines used by anglers may have appeared identical to the lines used by crabbers; a fish stringer may have appeared as either; a crab trap may have been set and retrieved by rod and reel; and several persons may have shared fishing equipment.

Snorkel and scuba divers engage in diverse recreational activity. In the coastal area it is a popular method of fishing for finfish. Because time or circumstance did not permit personal interviews, they were arbitrarily included in the count of persons using water as the platform in the finfish fishery. In St. Andrew Bay, snorkel and scuba gear are frequently used by recreational and commercial fishermen in their search for scallops. The fishery, however, was easily identified, and the method of gathering scallops was the same as used by others, i.e., hand or dip net.

METHODS OF ESTIMATING EFFORT

Average Daily Instantaneous Effort

Estimates of the average daily instantaneous fishing effort and boating activity were derived by dividing the number of monthly surveys into the sum of the instantaneous counts or estimates in all subareas each month. Estimated averages were calculated for weekdays and weekend-days each month by fishery, platform, method of fishing, and type of boat within each major area.

In those instances when it was necessary to estimate the number of fishermen, persons, or occupants on boats in a subarea the following formula was used:

$$\bar{x} = \left(\frac{A}{B}\right)C$$

where \bar{x} = estimated number

- A = number of fishermen, persons, or occupants in sample
- B =number of boats in sample
- C = total number of boats.

No attempt was made to count or estimate the number of fishermen on party boats (also called head boats) as those boats did not fish in the study area. Fishermen on private boats when still or cast fishing were identified and counted separately from the total number of persons on board. All persons on trolling boats were counted as fishermen. The distinction between methods of fishing is that still and cast fishing is usually an individual effort, and trolling is often a collective effort. All persons on commercial boats, excluding party boats, also were counted as fishermen. Boats were considered the principal platform when used to reach a secondary platform such as a bridge or shore. When used for snorkeling or scuba diving for finfish, water was considered the principal platform. Persons snorkeling or scuba diving from boats often could not be distinguished from those entering the water from shore.

The estimates of effort were summarized for all stationary platforms, and grouped into three categories as follows: 1) extension (bridge, pier, dock, jetty); 2) shoreline (shore, abutment, seawall); and 3) water (wade, swim).

Total Daytime Angling Effort

Estimates of the maximum, minimum, and average number of anglers for the 0800-1630 period were derived from expanded average daily instantaneous numbers. The expansion factors used for anglers and persons on private and charter boats were taken from the results of a survey of sport fishing in Virginia by Richard (1962). In that survey, instantaneous counts were made at 2-h intervals from a single observation point and the corrected totals from dockside interviews. Maximum and minimum variations in the instantaneous counts of private boats yielded corrected total counts when expanded by factors of 2.79 and 1.83, respectively. The average expansion factor was 2.31. For charter boats the expansion factors were 2.18 for maximum estimation, 1.52 for minimum estimation, and 1.80 for average estimation.

Estimates of daytime angling effort on fixed platforms were computed by methods analagous to private and charter boats. Interval counts and interviews were made at three locations in the St. Andrew Bay system and coastal waters at 2-h intervals twice monthly. Variations in angler effort are shown in Table 1. Since the average fishing time on those platforms was less than 2 h, those anglers who arrived after a surveyor's visit and left before the surveyor's next visit were not counted. Thus, the estimated total number of anglers exceeded the sum of interval counts. The estimated total was computed by the method of Moyle and Franklin (1957). The expansion factors derived from the instantaneous counts and Table 1.--Number of anglers counted bihourly, number of anglers interviewed, and total hours fished at three locations in St. Andrew Bay system, Florida, and adjacent coastal waters, 1973.

		Time of	Angler	5 interviewed		
Location	0900	1100	1300	1500	Number	Hours fished
West Jetty	196	409	331	294	298	594.25
Hathaway Bridge	252	323	249	273	234	508.50
Deer Point Dam	158	144	156	189	180	305.00
Total	606	876	736	756	712	1,407.75

the corrected totals were 4.96 for maximum variation, 3.43 for minimum variation, and 4.4 for average variation.

RECREATIONAL FISHING EFFORT

Distribution of Effort

Finfish fishing was by far the most important of the five recreational fisheries that were disclosed by the effort survey (Table 2). Of the sum of the estimated average daily instantaneous number of recreational fishermen, 92.0% fished for finfish, 3.7% for crabs, 2.7% for scallops, 1.4% for oysters, and 0.2% for shrimp.

Finfish fishing dominated the recreational fishing effort in all areas. Coastal water was the most important single area for finfish fishing (36.2%), closely followed by St. Andrew Bay (31.8%). St. Andrew Bay was the most important for crabbing (64.8%) and scalloping (93.8%), East Bay for oystering (71.8%), and North and West Bays for shrimping (56.3%). While finfish fishing and crabbing were important activities in all areas, oystering and shrimping were limited to the bay system and scalloping to St. Andrew Bay and adjacent coastal waters (Table 3). **Finfish Fishing Effort**

The estimated recreational finfish fishing effort on weekdays, weekend-days each month in the four major areas is shown in Figure 2. The effort on weekend-days exceeded the weekday effort each month in all areas. The seasonal effort pattern differed by area, however. In North and West Bays and in East Bay, the greatest effort occurred during late fall and winter months, while in St. Andrew Bay and coastal waters it occurred during spring through fall months.

Factors contributing to the differences in seasonal fishing pattern in the four major areas were chiefly environmental conditions, availability of finfish, and vacation schedules. Adverse weather and sea conditions limit boat operations in open bay and coastal waters in late fall through early spring. Pelagic fishes decline in avail-

Table 2.--Percentage distribution of recreational fishing effort among fisheries and areas, 1973.

Fishery	North and West Bays	East Bay	St. Andrew Bay	Coastal waters	Sum
Finfish	19.8	9.6	29.3	33.3	92.0
Crabs	0.8	0.4	2.4*	0.1	3.7
Scallops	0.0	0.0	2.6	0.2	2.7
Oysters	0.3	1.0	0.1	0.0	1.4
Shrimp	<0.1	<0.1	< 0.1	0.0	0.2

Table 3.--Percentage distribution of recreational fishing effort within fisheries by areas, 1973.

Fishery	North and West Bays	East Bay	St. Andrew Bay	Coastal waters	Sum
Finfish	21.6	10.4	31.8	36,2	100
Crabs	21.9	9.5	64.8	3.8	100
Scallops	0.0	0.0	93.8	6.2	100
Oysters	18,7	71.8	9.5	0.0	100
Shrimp	56.3	19,9	23.8	0.0	100



Figure 2.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of recreational finfish fishermen (dark) and persons (light) by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973.



Figure 3.—Percentage distribution of the estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of recreational finfish fishermen in all areas by type of platform used each month in 1973.



Figure 4.-Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of private boats used in recreational finfish fishing by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973.

ability during these months and certain bay fishes, particularly spotted seatrout, Cynoscion nebulosus; red drum, Sciaenops ocellata; and mullet, Mugil sp., become increasingly available in protected waters. The latter are pursued vigorously by fishermen in small boats and from fixed platforms in lagoons and bayous of the bay areas. Fishing effort in St. Andrews Bay increases in March with the arrival of Spanish mackerel, Scomberomorus maculatus, and in coastal waters with the arrival of king mackerel, Scomberomorus, cavalla, from mid-May to early June. Summer visitors to the area contribute heavily to recreational fishing in St. Andrew Bay and coastal waters. The percentage distribution of recreational finfish fishing effort by type of platform and by month is shown in Figure 3. The sum of all daily estimates of persons finfish fishing was included in the percentage calculations. The relative importance of fixed platforms that extend out from the shorelines to other types is clearly indicated. Limitations of the coastal water survey to 2 miles offshore minimizes the relative importance of charter boats as a fishing platform. Frequently, charter boats were seen fishing just beyond the 2-mile boundary during the survey period; many others were observed in transit within the survey area. The limitation also applied to private boats, but to a lesser extent.



Figure 5.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of charter boats used in recreational finfish fishing by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973.

The areal distribution of, and estimated recreational finfish fishing effort on, private and charter boats by months, weekdays, and weekend-days are shown in Figures 4 and 5. All methods of fishing for food, sport, and bait finfish are included in the estimates. The daily and monthly variations in distribution and numbers of private boats were similar to those of finfish fishermen (Fig. 2) for the reasons previously described. In contrast to private boats, charter boats were infrequently seen in North, West, or East Bays. While fishermen occasionally charter a boat to fish in those areas, the relatively small number of fishermen and persons counted on those boats suggested that most were used privately by the owner for recreational fishing. Seasonal irregularities in the estimated numbers of charter boats in St. Andrew Bay and adjacent coastal waters were largely due to changes in availability and movement of game fishes and to sea conditions.

The percentage distribution of recreational finfish fishing effort by method of fishing, area, and platform is shown in Table 4. The percentages were computed from the sum of all daily estimates of recreational finfish fishermen and persons snorkeling and scuba diving. Of the various methods of finfish fishing, still, cast, and troll fishing with a rod and reel was by far the most popular, composing 93.9% of the effort in all areas from all platforms. Still fishing with a rod and reel, canepole, and handline composed 61.2% of the effort followed by trolling (22.4%) and casting (12.2%). A substantial number of persons used snorkel and scuba gear in pursuit of finfish (3.2%). Spear (gig) and net fishing composed only 1.0% of the estimated daily effort.

Recreational Anglers and Expenditures

Estimates of the number of recreational anglers in the St. Andrew Bay system and adjacent coastal waters in

Table 4.--Percentage of distribution of recreational finfish fishing effort by methods of fishing, areas, and platforms in 1973.

	North and	Fact	St åndrei	Coastal	A11
Methods	West Savs	Ray	Rav	waters	37035
	f	8	\$	******	\$
		fr	om private b	oats	
RR*-still	65.97	53.97	43.53	25.15	44.99
RR-cast	28.22	35.15	18.05	1.69	17.43
RR-troll	4.60	7.13	37.52	73,08	36.55
Canepole**	0.80	2.30	0.04	0.08	0.52
Spear	0,11	0.12	0	0	0.04
Gillnet	0.11	0.53	0.31	0	0.17
Cast net	0.15	0	0.25	0	0.11
Dip net	0	0.12	0	0	0.01
Seine	0	0.69	0.27	0	0.15
Trotline	0	0	0.04	0	0.01
Trawl	0.04	0	0	0	0,01
		from	i charter boa	ts	
RR-still	34.64	22.07	1.46	0.48	1.08
RR-cast	16.34	65.95	1.12	0	1.25
RR-troll	49.02	7.98	97.42	99.52	97.66
		from	extension p	latforms	
RR-still	88,06	90.35	91.41	84,30	87.65
RR-cast	6.32	7.01	3.43	14.44	9.02
Canepole**	4.54	2.01	4.21	1.21	2.77
Cast net	0.95	0.62	0.92	0.05	0.52
Spear	0.13	0	0.04	0	0.04
		from	a shoreline p	lat forms	
RR-still	81.36	72.48	79.77	80.04	79.46
RR-cast	9.28	23.77	12.09	19.96	12,71
Canepole**	5.49	2.60	6.97	0	5.87
Cast net	3,86	1.15	1.17	0	1,97
			-from water-		
RR-still	17.96	20,47	17.54	3.35	8.66
RR-cast	27.89	57.69	26.39	0.65	11.32
Canenole*	0	0	0,25	0	0.07
Spear	4.78	4.60	0	0	• 0.36
Cast net	27.22	13.65	4.1B	1.30	3.58
Gill net	8.79	0	0	0	0.33
Seine	13,37	3.64	7.74	0	2.87
Snorkel	0	0	11.63	64.65	44.42
SCU8A	0	0	32.28	30.04	2B,40

*Rod and reel

**Includes handlines

1973 and their expenditures were derived from two sources: first, from an estimate of the total number of daytime anglers in each area by months, weekdays, and weekend-days; second, from an estimate of the monies spent per angler per day.

Results of the 1970 national survey of fishing and hunting (U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife 1972) showed that 9,460,000 saltwater fishermen on all coasts spent \$1,224,705,000 for 113,694,000 recreational days. From those data, an average of \$129 during the entire year or \$10.77 each recreational day was calculated to have been spent by each saltwater fisherman. On the gulf coast each of 2,272,000 fishermen spent an average of \$178 during the entire year, or \$11.36 per recreational day.

In a 1974 survey of Florida's coastal counties, Fred W. Bell (pers. commun.) found that the expenditures relating to a recreational angling day averaged \$21.32. An expenditure of \$18.97 per angling day was used in this study to estimate the expenditures of recreational anglers in St. Andrew Bay system and adjacent waters. That figure was derived by reducing \$21.32 by 11% to account for the inflationary rate during the period 1973-74.

The term "recreational fishermen" as used by the reference sources above applied to recreational anglers only. The term "angler" as currently used refers only to fishermen who use a hook-and-line to take finfish. Therefore, the average expenditure of \$18.97 for an angling day applies only to recreational angling for finfish and not to other methods of finfish fishing or to other fisheries. The estimates of anglers and expenditures presented in this section, then, are based on numbers of finfish fishermen identified as fishing with hook-and-line only.

The estimated annual number of daytime anglers in St. Andrew Bay and adjacent coastal waters in 1973 and their expenditures are summarized in Table 5 by area and angling platform.

The number of daytime anglers in all areas and on all platforms was estimated to range from a minimum of 208,400 to a maximum of 303,200 and the expenditures from a minimum of \$4.2 million to a maximum of \$6.1 million. The estimates include only those anglers that fished from 0800 to 1630 h. Excluded were an approximately equal number of individuals that were classified as occupants of transit boats, the majority of whom were enroute to or returning to finfish fishing grounds.

Crab Fishing Effort

Recreational crab fishing was second in importance to finfish fishing in the St. Andrew Bay system and adjacent coastal waters, composing 3.7% of the recreational fishing effort. Most crab fishing effort was limited to summer months when the blue crab, *Callinectes sapidus*, was available in shallow water. A small winter fishery for the blue crab was observed in West Bay, subarea 25. The water in that subarea, warmed by the effluent from an electric generating plant, provided a suitable shallowwater habitat for the crabs in the winter months. The crab was sought primarily for its food value.

The fiddler crab, Uca sp., was observed to be harvested by an occasional recreational angler. The crabs are used locally as bait for catching sheepshead, Archosargus probatocephalus, and black drum, Pogonias cromis.

The estimated recreational crab fishing effort is shown in Figure 6 for major areas, weekdays, and weekend-days each month in 1973. The estimates include both food and bait crab fishing from all platforms by all methods.

Classification and assessment of fishermen and persons participating in the recreational crab fishery were particularly difficult for the surveyor, for it was not essential that all participants have fishing equipment in possession. That is, fishermen may actively search for crabs by wading or boating in shallow water but do not participate in their capture. Frequently, several crab fishermen share a single dip net or crab trap. In areas where both crabs and scallops were found, the fishermen often engage in the two fisheries simultaneously. Baited traps and handlines usually require less than full attention of fishermen. During periods of inactivity, the fishermen may appear to the surveyor as observers. As a result, the number of fishermen may be underestimated or in some cases the effort incorrectly classified.

Comparison of platforms and the estimated average daily instantaneous number of private boats used in the recreational crab fishery are shown in Figures 7 and 8.

Table	SEstimates of	the	annual	number of	daytime	recreational	anglers	and	expenditures	(in hundreds)	in St.
	Andrew	8a).	system	and adjacer	nt coasta	l maters in	19°3 by	areas	s and fishing	platforms.	

			_		Areas					
	North a	nd West								
	В	ays	East	Bay	St. And	rew Bay	Coasta	1 haters	To	tal
Range	Anglers	Dollars	Anglers	Dollars	Anglers	Dollars	Anglers	Dollars	Anglers	Dollars
				PT	ivate 80ats					
Maximum	250.3	4,99"."	95.0	1,905 9	216.0	4,313.7	275.4	5,499.6	837.3	16,719.9
Minisur	166.4	3.323.4	02.5	1.251 3	145 2	2,959.0	183.8	3.671.5	561.1	11,205.2
Average	201.5	4,144.2	°9 2	1,550.5	157.2	3,737.8	230.0	4,593.9	703.9	14,056.7
				Ch	arter Boats					
Махафия	0.4	5.5	2.2	43 3	31 4	627.5	116.6	2,328.5	150.6	3,008.1
Minisus	0.3	6.2	1.5	30.2	21.9	437.7	81.7	1,631.6	105.4	2,105.7
Average	0.4	·	1.8	36 2	25.9	518.0	96.8	1,932.3	124.9	2,493.7
				Fxtens	ion Platfor	m <				
Maaamum	255.5	5.155.2	129.5	2.592.9	454.8	9.083.2	636.0	12,741.7	1,480,9	29,576.0
Manamum	1*8.6	3.567.6	89.5	1,792 3	314.5	6,281.4	441.2	8,810.4	1,024.1	20,451.7
Average	210.4	4,201.1	106.0	2,116 4	370.5	7,398.3	520.6	10,396.6	1,207.5	24,112.4
				Shorel	ine Platfor					
Maxamon	150.8	3.011.7	57.2	1.142.5	303.5	6.060.5	9.2	183.5	520.7	10,398.2
MIDIBUD	104 4	2 085.1	39.0	90.0	213.3	4,259.4	6.4	126.8	363.7	7,261.3
Average	123.0	2,456.1	40.0	931.0	251.2	5,016.9	7.5	149.6	428.3	8,553.6
				ba	ter Platfor	85				
Maximum	2.9	58.*	4.4	55.7	23.5	469.3	11.7	234.0	42.5	850.7
Hiniaua	2.0	40.5	3.1	61.5	16 2	324.3	8.1	161.8	29.4	588.1
Average	2.4	41.5	3.6	~2.3	19.1	350.9	9.5	190.5	34.6	691.1



Figure 6.-Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of recreational crab fishermen (dark) and oersons (light) by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973.



Figure 7.—Percentage distribution of the estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of recreational crab fishermen in all areas by type of platform used each month in 1973.

The order of preference for crab fishing platforms as indicated by the estimated number of fishermen was water



Figure 8.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of private boats used for recreational crab fishing in all areas on weekdays (W) and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973.

Table 6.--Percentage distribution of recreational crab fishing effort by methods of fishing, areas, and platforms in 1973.

Methods	North and West Bays	East Bay	St. Andrew Bay	Coastal waters	All areas
			anavato hosto		
Dip net	66.3	100.0	95.2	0	87.9
Тгар	27.4	0	4.8	Ő	10.4
Trotline	6.3	0	0	õ	1.7
		ext	ension platforms		
Dip nets	10.9	35.6	1.2	0	4.9
Trap	82.1	12.2	83.4	3.73	79.7
Handline	7.0	52.2	15.4	0	15.4
		sho:	relinc platforms		
Dip net	31.8	60.3	16.1	0	28.1
Trap	38.0	33.4	70.1	0	50.5
Handline	30.2	6.2	13.8	0	21.4
			water		
Dip net	100.0	93.7	99.7	5.16	99.2
Handline	0	6.3	0.3	0	0.8

(36.1%), extension platforms (34.1%), shoreline platforms (17.7%), and private boats (12.1%).

Assessment of the methods of recreational crab fishing by type of platform and month is shown in Table 6.

Crabbers fishing in shallow water by wading or boating preferred to visually search and capture crabs with a dip net (93.6%). Since the crabs frequent shallow water and were widely distributed, availability was virtually assured at all access sites. A trap was preferred by those fishermen on extension and shoreline platforms (65.1%). The crab fishing effort by trapping may be underestimated, however, for many traps are fished almost continuously from private docks.

Scallop Fishing Effort

The bay scallop, *Pecten irradians*, supported a substantial recreational fishery in 1973. That fishery attracted 2.8% of the estimated effort for all fisheries and was third in importance to recreational fishermen after finfish and crabs.

Unlike finfish and crabs, scallops were limited in distribution to lower St. Andrew Bay and East Pass. According to the distribution of fishing effort they were found in abundance only in subareas 44, 45, and 50-53. An occasional scallop fisherman was seen in other subareas of St. Andrew Bay; none were seen in North, West, or East Bay. While scallops apparently reside in grass beds all year (Gutsell 1931), the annual harvest began in early May and extended through September. Florida State law permits taking of scallops by hand or dredge from 1 June through 15 October and only by hand on other days.

The estimated recreational scallop fishing effort is shown in Figure 9 by areas on weekdays and weekenddays each month in 1973. The estimated effort includes all methods of fishing from all platforms.

Only two platforms were used in this fishery, private boats and water (Figs. 10, 11). Private boats served primarily as a means of transport to scallop grounds. Most fishermen entered the water and fished by wading, snorkeling, and scuba diving. Those that used water as the primary platform entered from shore.

Most fishermen preferred to search for scallops and catch them by hand (Table 7). Snorkel and scuba equipment extended the effort to considerable depth. Comparatively few fishermen searched for scallops while standing in a boat or by wading and dip netting them in a manner similar to crab fishing. A dredge was fished occasionally from private motorboats.



Figure 9.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of recreational scallop fishermen (dark) and persons (light) by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973. None was observed in North, West, and East Bays.



Figure 10.—Percentage distribution of the estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of recreational scallop fishermen in all areas by type of platform used each month in 1973.



Figure 11.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of private boats used for recreational scallop fishing in all areas on weekdays (W) and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973.

Table 7 --- Percentage distribution of recreational scallop fishing effort by methods of fishing, areas, and platforms in 1973.

	Priv	Private boats			Water		
Method	St. Andrew Bay %	Coastal waters %	All areas	St. Andrew Bay %	Coastal waters	All areas	
Hands	89.2	26.7	86.0	84.1	100.0	89.1	
Dredge	9.70	73.3	13.0	0	0	0	
Dip net	1.1	0	1.0	15.9	0	10.9	

Oyster Fishing Effort

The oyster fishery attracted 1.4% of the estimated recreational fishing effort and was fourth in importance to recreational fishermen after finfish, crabs, and scallops. Of that effort, 71.8% occurred in East Bay, 18.7% in North and West Bays, and 9.5% in St. Andrew Bay. None occurred in coastal waters.

In East Bay, subareas 92 and 94 supported most of the oystering effort, although numerous oyster beds are located in the bay and in most bayous. Subarea 12 and adjoining bayous, subarea 19 and adjoining bay area, and subarea 30 and adjoining bay area were popular oyster grounds in North and West Bays. Virtually all recreational oystering in St. Andrew Bay was observed in subareas 59 and 60.

The estimated recreational oyster fishing effort is shown in Figure 12 by areas, weekdays, and weekenddays each month in 1973. The taking of oysters is prohibited by law in June, July, and August.

Oyster fishing was done primarily from private boats as the more productive beds were inaccessible from fixed platforms. During periods of very low tide, exposed oysters were harvested in limited numbers from shore or by wading. Assessment of the recreational oystering effort by type of platform is shown in Figure 13 and the number of private boats in Figure 14.

Most of the oysters were harvested with tongs or rakes from boats anchored over oyster beds (Table 8). In shal-



Figure 12.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of recreational oyster fishermen (dark) and persons (light) by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973. None was observed in coastal waters.

low water and intertidal zone the oysters were simply gathered by hand or dip net.

Shrimp Fishing Effort

From the results of this survey, shrimp was ranked fifth and least important of the daytime recreational fisheries in the St. Andrew Bay system and adjacent coastal waters in 1973. That effort, composed 0.2% of the



Figure 13.—Percentage distribution of the estimated daily instantaneous numbers of private boats used for recreational scallop fishing in all areas on weekdays (W) and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973.



Figure 14.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of private boats used for recreational scallop fishing in all areas on weekdays (W) and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973.

estimated effort for all fisheries, was irregularly distributed through the year and was essentially limited to weekend-days in North and West Bays (Fig. 15). Table 8.--Percentage distribution of recreational oyster fishing effort by methods of fishing, areas. and platforms in 1973.

Methods	North and West Bays	East Bay %	St. Andrew 8ay %	All areas
Private boats				
Tongs	82.68	93.11	93.63	90.B9
Hands	3.87	5.82	6.37	5.45
Dredge	11.55	0	0	2.51
Dip net	1.90	1.07	0	1.14
Shoreline plat	forms			
Tongs	0	30.00	0	10.00
Hands	0	70.00	100.00	90.00
Water				
Tongs	0	47.92	0	29.77
Hands	100.00	52.08	0.67	70.23

The observed recreational shrimping was limited to trawling with private boats and trapping from shoreline platforms. The trawling effort could easily be identified by the boat rigging and trawl warp. Shrimp trapping, however, was a problem as the method differs little from that used by crabbers. By close observation, the surveyor could usually detect differences in the trap and accessories used in the two fisheries. On occasion, the fishery could only be determined from personal interviews.

Assessment of the platforms and methods that were used in the recreational shrimp fishery is shown in Figures 16 and 17 and Table 9.

TRANSIT RECREATIONAL BOATS AND OCCUPANTS

This survey included an assessment of transit recreational boats and occupants. Since circumstances did not permit personal interview of the occupants, their activities were simply classed according to boat type. From repeated observations, the function of most boats could be determined from the boat structure, gear, appearance of the occupants, location, and direction of travel. On weekdays and in inclement weather, an estimated 90-100% of the observed private motorboats were enroute to or returning from fishing. On weekenddays during fair weather the proportion of nonfishing motorboats increased but probably did not exceed 20%.

Included in the category of private motorboats were licensed and unlicensed boats of all sizes or classes used for recreational purposes, rentals with or without guides, canoes with or without a motor, and motorized inflatable craft. Nonmotorized rafts, such as inner tubes and similar floatation devices, were excluded since they relate more to swimming than fishing. The estimated average daily instantaneous number of private motorboats is shown in Figure 18 by areas, weekdays, and weekend-days for each month in 1973.

Sailing was an important recreational pursuit in local waters. However, an occasional sailboat was seen trolling while under full sail. They also served as an anchored platform for finfish fishing, crabbing, and scalloping. Classification and assessment in such cases was the same as other private boats. Of the observed sailboats, probably less than 5% were used as fishing platforms. An area comparison of the estimated average daily number of transit sailboats is shown in Figure 19.



Figure 15.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of recreational shrimp fishermen (dark) and persons (light) by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973. None was observed in coastal waters.

Skiing, like sailing, was an important recreational water sport in local waters. Ski boats are commonly used alternately for skiing and fishing. Their proportionate use as a fishing platform was not determined by this survey. An area comparison of the estimated average daily number of transit ski boats is shown in Figure 20.

From 125 to 130 charter boats and about 15 party boats operated intermittently or on a daily schedule out of local marinas in 1973. They are included in this section



Figure 16.—Percentage distribution of the estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of recreational shrimp fishermen in all areas by type of platform used each month in 1973.



Figure 17.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of private boats used for recreational shrimp fishing in all areas on weekdays (W) and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973.

Table 9.--Percentage distribution of recreational shrimp fishing effort by methods of fishing areas and platforms in 1973.

Method	North and West Bays	East 8ay	St. Andrew 8ay	Coastal waters	All arcas
			private boats	; 	
Trawl	96.08	22.22	2.67	0	82.30
			shoreline platfo	rms	
Trap	3.92	77,78	0	0	17.70



Figure 18.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of transit private motorboats (dark) and occupants (light) by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973.



Figure 19.-Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of transit private sailboats (dark) and occupants (light) by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973.

because of their direct participation in recreational finfish fishing, recognizing such boats do, in fact, commercialize recreational fishing. Charter boats are those boats licensed for hire by the U.S. Coast Guard and the captain is licensed to carry passengers for a fee. Generally, fishermen verbally contract the services of the boat and captain. Party boats and captains, also licensed by the U.S. Coast Guard, normally do not operate on a contractual basis. Instead, they charge a fixed fee for passage and services.

Charter boats can usually be identified from a distance by their hull design, rigging, and arrangement of fishing accommodations in the cockpit. Most of the finfish fishing effort by chartered boats was in coastal and offshore waters. As a result, a substantial part of the fishing effort was outside the survey area. The estimated number of transit boats and fishermen in St. Andrew Bay and coastal waters (Fig. 21) largely reflects the intensity of recreational fishing effort in offshore waters.

According to the effort survey, party boats were not used as a fishing platform in St. Andrew Bay or adjacent coastal waters in 1973. Apparently the number and species of bottom fishes usually sought by the party boat fleet was insufficient to supply the demand. Most of the boats that regularly made daily trips traveled 10-20 miles offshore to find fish; a few traveled 40-50 miles offshore



Figure 20:--Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of transit private ski boats (dark) and occupants (light) by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973.



Figure 21.-Estimated daily instantaneous numbers of transit charter boats (dark) and occupants (light) by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973.

each day. The larger party boats are licensed to carry a maximum of 90 persons, but usually limit the number of fishermen to about 70; a minimum of 15 fishermen is generally required by the boat operators. The average number of fishermen on party boats probably averages 30-40 over the entire season. At a distance, party boats may be confused with commercial snapper boats, for the hull design is similar, otherwise there was little difficulty assessing transit party boats. The estimated number of transit party boats is shown in Figure 22.

COMMERCIAL FISHING

Distribution of Effort

From the results of the survey for commercial fishing effort, five commercial fisheries existed in the St. Andrew Bay system and adjacent coastal waters in 1973. Those fisheries, identical to the ones described under recreational fishing, were: shrimping for food or bait, oystering for food, finfish fishing for food or bait, scalloping



Figure 22.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of transit party boats by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973. None was observed in North and West Bays.

Table 10.--Percentage distribution of all commercial fishing effort among fisheries and areas, 1973.

Fishery	North and West Bays	East 8ay	5t. Andrew Bay	Coastal waters	Total
Shrimp	12.0	12.7	10.0	0.0	34.7
Oysters	4.6	28.5	0.2	0.0	33.3
Finfish	5.6	2.2	4.5	9.**	22.0
5callops	0.0	0.1	7.5	1.3	S.9
Crabs	<0.1	1.0	<0.1	0.0	1.1

for food, and crabbing for food. The percentage distribution of effort among the fisheries, based on the sum of all effort estimates was (Table 10): shrimp, 34.7%oysters, 33.3%; finfish, 22.0%; scallops, 8.9%; and crabs, 1.1%.

The area preference for each fishery as indicated by the effort estimates was (Table 11): East Bay for shrimp (36.5%), oysters (85.7%), and crabs (85.2%); coastal waters for finfish (44.1%); and St. Andrew Bay for scallops (84.4%).

Shrimp Fishing Effort

Of the five fisheries in the St. Andrew Bay system and adjacent coastal waters revealed by this survey, shrimp was first in importance to commercial fishermen. The effort was well distributed throughout the bay system (Table 11). While no shrimping effort was observed within the coastal waters, a viable fishery existed just offshore of the survey boundary.

Trawlers rigged with either a single or double trawl fished for shrimp in the bay system. The single rigged trawler, generally smaller and more maneuverable of the two, fished from maximum depth to the edge of shallow water grass beds, whereas the double rigged trawlers were generally limited to fishing deep water in and along the intracoastal waterway and other navigation channels.

The estimated daytime commercial shrimping effort, shown in Figure 23, is thought to be a relatively small part of the total shrimping effort in St. Andrew Bay. Since shrimp are more vulnerable to trawls fished at night, the major effort undoubtedly occured at that time. The estimated numbers of transit shrimp boats (Fig. 24) partially reflect the intensity of the night fishery. Most of those boats were observed by the surveyors during the early morning and late afternoon hours enroute to the docks or returning to the shrimp fishing grounds. The estimates of transit shrimp boats in adjacent coastal waters are indicative of the night shrimping effort in offshore waters.

The commercial shrimp fishing effort observed in St. Andrew Bay system was entirely by trawling.

Oyster Fishing Effort

The oyster fishery was second in importance to commercial fishermen in the study area accounting for 33.3% of the total estimated daily effort expended among all

Table 11--- Percentage distribution of commercial fishing effort within fisheries by area, 1973.

Fishery	North and West Bays	East 8ay	St. Andrew Bay	Coastal waters	Total
Shrimp	34.6	36.5	2B.9	0.0	100
Oyster	13.9	85.7	0.4	0.0	100
Finfish	25.5	9.9	20.5	44.1	100
Scallop	0.0	1.1	84.4	14.5	100
Crab	9.1	85.2	5.7	0.0	100



Figure 23.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of commercial shrimp fishermen (light) and boats (dark) by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973. None was observed in coastal waters.

fisheries. Of the oyster fishing effort 85.7% was in East Bay, 13.9% in North and West Bays, 0.4% in St. Andrew Bay, and 0% in coastal waters (Table 11).

The observed oyster fishing effort was essentially limited to subareas 88, 90, 91, and 92 in East Bay, subarea 12 in North Bay, subarea 29 and 30 in West Bay, and subarea 59 in St. Andrew Bay. Both public and private beds were harvested by the commercial fishermen. The seasonal pattern and level of oyster fishing effort are shown in Figure 25 and transit boats in Figure 26. In Florida the taking of oysters is prohibited by law during June, July, and August. A small effort during the closed season was revealed in North and West Bays by the survey, however. The level of effort in season probably resulted from several factors including, but not limited to, the price of oysters, their condition (size, quality), and competing opportunities for the fishermen. The availability of scallops in September and October provides the fishermen with an optional fishery. The specially built flat-bottom, wooden boats used in the oyster fishery are also adaptable to the scallop fishery.

The fishermen in the St. Andrew Bay system relied on individually operated oyster tongs as the method of harvesting oysters commercially. The only observed exception was a single commercial fisherman using a dip net to reach oysters in shallow water.

Finfish Fishing Effort

The finfish fishery of the St. Andrew Bay system and adjacent coastal waters was third in importance to commercial fishermen as measured by the estimated fishing effort. That effort amounted to 22.0% of the sum of the estimated effort for all fisheries. By area 44.1% of the effort was in coastal waters, 25.5% in North and West Bays, 20.5% in St. Andrew Bay, and 9.9% in East Bay (Table 11). The daily and monthly estimated number of fishermen and boats engaged in commercial finfish fishing is shown in Figure 27; transit finfish fishermen and boats are shown in Figure 28.

Of the finfish fishing effort, 68.9% was classified as seine fishing for bait and 31.1% as gill net fishing for food fish. Since circumstances did not permit personal interviews or inspection of the catch, the percentage figures may be in error. Most seine boats that operated along the coastal beaches and in the passes carried nets of various mesh sizes for fishing for both bait and food fishes. The target species of that fishery generally were the round scad, *Decapterus punctatus*; scaled sardine, *Harengula pensacolae*; and ladyfish, *Elops saurus*. These species are used extensively as bait by recreational and commercial fishermen. Food fishes, however, were sought when seasonally available; mixed catches of bait and food fishes were common to that fishery.

In the bay system, beach seines were used primarily to catch food fish and secondarily to capture bait fishes. The shallow draft boats especially built to operate along the ocean beaches serve equally well in shallow bay, bayou, and lagoon waters.

All observed gill net fishing was judged to be for food fish, although low-quality food fishes that were caught by gill netters undoubtedly entered the bait fish market. The preferred fishes were chiefly mullet, *Mugil* sp.; spotted seatrout, *Cynoscion nebulosus*; and pompano, *Trachinotus carolinus*. The mullet and seatrout fisheries were essentially limited to late fall and winter, when they become relatively abundant in marketable size. The pompano is generally available from spring to late fall.



Figure 24.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of transit commercial shrimp fishing boats (dark) and occupants (light) by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973.

Since these fishes occur in protected waters of the bay system, they attract the attention of many full- and parttime commercial fishermen, as a comparatively small expenditure for gear or labor is required to participate in the fishery. One- and two-man operations were commonly observed. A similar fishery was described in detail by Irby (1974) for Okaloosa and Walton Counties in northwest Florida.

Commercial Scallop Fishery

The scallop fishery was fourth in importance to commercial fishermen in the area; it accounted for 22.0% of the estimated effort for all fisheries. According to the distribution of effort, scallops occurred in commercial quantity only in lower St. Andrew Bay (subareas 44, 51, 52) and in East Pass (subarea 50). A minor fishing effort with a dredge was observed in East Bay. Since scallops are not known to occur in the East Bay area, the effort possibly was exploratory in nature or misclassified. The latter seems more likely for a limited amount of dredging of leased oyster beds is permitted by the State of Florida.

The estimated numbers of scallop fishermen and boats are shown in Figure 29 for weekdays and weekend-days each month in 1973. The numbers of transit scallop boats and occupants are shown in Figure 30.

The flat-bottom, wooden boat mentioned in the section on commercial oyster fishing also served as the primary platform for scallop fishing. The method most employed to harvest the scallops was to tow a sled-type dredge through the grass beds inhabited by scallops. State laws limit the mechanical harvest of scallop to the period from 15 October to June 1. An occasional commercial fisherman was seen gathering scallops by hand with the aid of scuba gear.

Commercial Crab Fishing

Commercial crabbing was ranked fifth and least important among the commercial fisheries in the areas as measured by fishing effort. That effort involved only 1.2% of the sum of the estimated effort for the five fisheries. By area 85.2% of the crabbing effort was in East Bay, 9.1% in North and West Bays, 5.7% in St. Andrew Bay, and 0.0% in coastal waters (Table 11).

The estimated numbers of commercial crabbers and crab boats are shown in Figure 31 for areas, weekdays, and weekend-days each month in 1973. No transit crab boats were observed.

All observed crab fishing was by baited lift traps that were set and hauled from small boats. Large quantities of crabs are harvested by shrimpers, however, incidental to their shrimp catches.

DISCUSSION

The need for reasonably accurate statistics on social and economic value of recreational fishing and related activities in marine-estuarine waters is well recognized by resource managers, environmentalists, scientists, and others. While commercial, industrial, municipal, and residential uses of these waters and resources are generally accepted by the public as being in the public interest, to optimize their social, economic, and biological benefits the recreational user necessarily has to be considered.

The waters of the coastal zone offer a great variety of recreational opportunities. Fishing, boating, and swimming are examples. A complete and reliable survey of all recreational activities in St. Andrew Bay and adjacent coastal waters would involve such enormous effort and



Figure 25.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of commercial oyster fishermen (light) and boats (dark) by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973. None was observed in coastal waters.

expense as to preclude such an undertaking. For the same reasons no attempt was made to obtain an estimate of the total participation in a single activity. Still, the need by management for statistical data on public utilization of the area's living resources and space prevails. The fishery biologist often has to conduct relatively inexpensive surveys for short-term solutions to management problems. The results are not always reliable. This survey might best be regarded as explora-



Figure 26.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of transit commercial oyster fishing boats (dark) and occupants (light) by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973. None was observed in coastal waters.

tory in that the results are resonably accurate, although not totally comprehensive, and were not overly expensive to obtain.

In this survey, estimates of the number of recreational and commercial fishermen and boaters were obtained by methods that permit direct comparison of expended effort for each fishery resource and boating activity in each of the major areas on weekdays, weekend-days, and months in 1973. The estimates were also made by type of fishing platform and method of fishing. From these estimates the resource manager can appraise the competitive effort between recreational and commercial fishermen for the same resource, the time when the greater or lesser competition occurs, and where and how it occurs. The estimates also provide the manager with possible solutions to competitive problems by manipulating the time, place, and method of harvest.

Estimates of the economic benefits of daytime recreational angling were computed for two primary

reasons: one, for the public awareness of the monies spent by anglers for their recreation; and two, for managerial consideration in matters relating to an equitable allocation of the natural resources among user groups.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I thank F. W. Bell and C. R. Futch for reviewing this manuscript, and the following laboratory staff members



Figure 27.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of commercial finfish fishermen (light) and boats (dark) by areas, weekday (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973.



Figure 28.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of commercial finfish fishing boats (dark) and occupants (light) by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973.



Figure 29.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of transit commercial scallop fishermen (light) and boats (dark) by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend days (E) each month in 1973. None was observed in North and West Bays.



Figure 30.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of transit commercial scallop fishing boats (dark) and occupants (light) by areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973. None was observed in North, West, and East Bays.

who helped conduct the survey: Dennis F. Anderson, Harold A. Brusher, Nelson L. May, David C. Muenzel, Leslie W. Touart, and W. Lee Trent.

LITERATURE CITED

- BROWN, W. G., A. SINGH, and E. N. CASTLE.
 - 1964. An economic evaluation of the Oregon salmon and steelhead sport fishery. Oreg. Agric. Exp. Stn., Tech. Bull. 78, 63 p.
- CLARK, J. R.
 - 1962. The 1960 salt-water angling survey. U.S. Dep. Inter., Bur. Sport Fish. Wildl. Cir. 153, 36 p.
- DEUEL, D. G.
- 1973. The 1970 salt-water angling survey. U.S. Dep. Commer., NOAA, Natl. Mar. Fish. Serv., Curr. Fish. Stat. 6200, 54 p.
- DEUEL, D. G., and J. R. CLARK.
- 1968. The 1965 salt-water angling survey. U.S. Dep. Inter., Bur. Sport Fish. Wildl. Res. Publ. 67, 51 p.
- ELLIS, R. W., A. ROSEN, and A. W. MOFFETT.
 - 1958. A survey of the number of anglers and of their fishing effort and expenditures in the coastal recreational fishery of Florida. Fla. State Board Conserv. Tech. Ser. 24, 50 p.
- GILBERT, A. H., and K. C. NOBE.
- 1969. Annual gross hunting and fishing expenditures in Colorado. Dep. Econ., Colo. State Univ., Fort Collins, 67 p.
- GORDON, D., D. W. CHAPMAN, and T. C. BJORNN
- 1973. Economic evaluations of sport fisheries-What do they mean? Trans. Am. Fish. Soc. 102:293-311.



Figure 31.—Estimated average daily instantaneous numbers of commercial crab fishermen (light) and boats (dark) hy areas, weekdays (W), and weekend-days (E) each month in 1973. None was observed in coastal waters.

GUTSELL, J. S.

- 1931. Natural history of the bay scallop. U.S. Dep. Commer., Bur. Fish. 46:569-632. (Doc. 1100.)
- HOPKINS, T. L.
 - 1964. The plankton of the St. Andrew Bay system, Florida. Ph.D. Thesis, Fla. State Univ., Tallahassee, 97 p.
- ICHIYE, T., and M. L. JONES.
 - 1961. On the hydrography of the St. Andrew Bay system, Florida. Limnol. Oceanogr. 6:302-311.
- IRBY, E. W., Jr.
 - 1974. A fishing survey of Choctawhatchee Bay and adjacent Gulf of

Mexico waters. Fla. Dep. Nat. Resour., Mar. Res. Lab., Publ. 2, 26 p.

MOE, M. A., Jr.

1963. Survey of offshore fishing in Florida. Fla. Board Conserv. Mar. Lab., Prof. Pap. Ser. 4, 115 p.

- MOYLE, J. B., and D. R. FRANKLIN.
 - 1955. Quantitative creel census on 12 Minnesota lakes. Trans. Am. Fish. Soc. 85:28-38.

PINKAS, K., J. C. THOMAS, and J. A. HANSON.

1967. Marine sportfishing survey of Southern California piers and jetties, 1963. Calif. Fish Game 53:88-104.

- RICHARDS, C. E.
 - 1962. A survey of salt-water sport fishing in Virginia, 1955-1960. Chesapeake Sci. 3:223-235.
- U.S. FISH AND WILDLIFE SERVICE, BUREAU OF SPORT FISH-ERIES AND WILDLIFE.

1972. National Survey of Fishing and Hunting 1970. U.S. Dep. Inter. Fish Wildl. Serv., Bur. Sport Fish. Wildl., Resour. Publ. 95. WALLER, R. A.

1961. Ostracods of the St. Andrew Bay system. M.S. Thesis, Fla. State Univ., Tallahassee, 46 p.

MILLER, D. J., and D. GOTSHALL.

^{1965.} Ocean sportfish catch and effort from Oregon to Point Arguello, California, July 1, 1957-June 30, 1961. Calif. Dep. Fish Game, Fish Bull. 130, 135 p.



672. Seasonal occurrence of young Guld menhaden and other fishes in a northwestern Florida estuary. By Marlin E. Tagatz and E. Peter H. Wilkins. August 1973, iii + 14 p., 1 fig., 4 tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

673. Abundance and distribution of inshore benthic fauna off southwestern Long Island, N.Y. By Frank W. Steimle, Jr. and Richard B. Stone. December 1973, iii + 50 p., 2 figs., 5 app. tables.

674. Lake Erie bottom trawl explorations, 1962-66. By Edgar W. Bowman. January 1974, iv + 21 p., 9 figs., 1 table, 7 app. tables.

675. Proceedings of the International Billfish Symposium, Kailua-Kona, Hawaii, 9-12 August 1972. Part 1. Report of the Symposium. March 1975, iii + 33 p.; Part 2. Review and contributed papers. July 1974, iv + 355 p. (38 papers); Part 3. Species synopses. June 1975, iii + 159 p. (8 papers). Richard S. Shomura and Francis Williams (editors). For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

676. Price spreads and cost analyses for finfish and shellfish products at different marketing levels. By Erwin S. Penn. March 1974, vi + 74 p., 15 figs., 12 tables, 12 app. figs., 14 app. tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

677. Abundance of benthic macroinvertebrates in natural and altered estuarine areas. By Gill Gilmore and Lee Trent. April 1974, iii + 13 p., 11 figs., 3 tables, 2 app. tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

678. Distribution, abundance, and growth of juvenile sockeye salmon, *Oncorhynchus nerka*, and associated species in the Naknek River system, 1961-64. By Robert J. Ellis. September 1974, v + 53 p., 27 figs., 26 tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

679. Kinds and abundance of zooplankton collected by the USCG icebreaker *Glacier* in the eastern Chukchi Sea, September-October 1970. By Bruce L. Wing. August 1974, iv + 18 p., 14 figs., 6 tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

680. Pelagic amphipod crustaceans from the southeastern Bering Sea, June 1971. By Gerald A. Sanger, July 1974, iii + 8 p., 3 figs., 3 tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

681. Physiological response of the cunner, *Tautogolabrus adspersus*, to cadmium. October 1974, iv + 33 p., 6 papers, various authors. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

682. Heat exchange between ocean and atmosphere in the eastern North Pacific for 1961-71. By N. E. Clark, L. Eber, R. M. Laurs, J. A. Renner, and J. F. T. Saur. December 1974, iii + 108 p., 2 figs., 1 table, 5 plates.

683. Bioeconomic relationships for the Maine lobster fishery with consideration of alternative management schemes. By Robert L. Dow, Frederick W. Bell, and Donald M. Harriman. March 1975, v + 44 p., 20 figs., 25 tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

684. Age and size composition of the Atlantic menhaden, *Brevoortia tyranus*, purse seine catch, 1963-71, with a brief discussion of the fishery. By William R. Nicholson. June 1975, iv + 28 p., 1 fig., 12 tables, 18 app. tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

685. An annotated list of larval and juvenile fishes captured with surface-towed meter net in the South Atlantic Bight during four RV *Dolphin* cruises between May 1967 and February 1968. By Michael P. Fahay. March 1975, iv + 39 p., 19 figs., 9 tables, 1 app. table. For sale

by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

686. Pink salmon, Oncorhunchus gorbuscha, tagging experiments in southeastern Alaska, 1938-42 and 1945. By Roy E. Nakatani, Gerald J. Paulik, and Richard Van Cleve. April 1975, iv + 39 p., 24 figs., 16 tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

687. Annotated bibliography on the biology of the menhadens, Genus *Brevoortia*, 1963-1973. By John W. Reintjes and Peggy M. Keney. April 1975, 92 p. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

688. Effect of gas supersaturated Columbia River water on the survival of juvenile chinook and coho salmon. By Theodore H. Blahm, Robert J. McConnell, and George R. Snyder. April 1975, iii + 22 p., 8 figs., 5 tables, 4 app. tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

689. Ocean distribution of stocks of Pacific salmon, Oncorhynchus spp., and steelhead trout, Salmo gairdnerii, as shown by tagging experiments. Charts of tag recoveries by Canada, Japan, and the United States, 1956-69. By Robert R. French, Richard G. Bakkala, and Doyle F. Sutherland. June 1975, viii + 89 p., 117 figs., 2 tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

690. Migratory routes of adult sockeye salmon, *Oncorhynchus nerka*, in the eastern Bering Sea and Bristol Bay. By Richard R. Straty. April 1975, iv + 32 p., 22 figs., 3 tables, 3 app. tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

691. Seasonal distributions of larval flatfishes (Pleuronectiformes) on the continental shelf between Cape Cod, Massachusetts, and Cape Lookout, North Carolina, 1965-66. By W. G. Smith, J. D. Sibunka, and A. Wells. June 1975, iv + 68 p., 72 figs., 16 tables.

692. Expendable bathythermograph observations from the NMFS/MARAD Ship of Opportunity Program for 1972. By Steven K. Cook. June 1975, iv + 81 p., 81 figs. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

693. Daily and weekly upwelling indices, west coast of North America, 1967-73. By Andrew Bakun. August 1975, iii + 114 p., 3 figs., 6 tables.

694. Semiclosed seawater system with automatic salinity, temperature and turbidity control. By Sid Korn. September 1975, iii + 5 p., 7 figs., 1 table.

695. Distribution, relative abundance, and movement of skipjack tuna. *Katsuwonus pelamis*, in the Pacific Ocean based on Japanese tuna longline catches, 1964-67. By Walter M. Matsumoto. October 1975, iii + 30 p., 15 figs., 4 tables.

696. Large-scale air-sea interactions at ocean weather station V, 1951-71. By David M. Hushy and Gunter R. Seckel. November 1975, iv + 44 p., 11 figs., 4 tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

697. Fish and hydrographic collections made by the research vessels *Dolphin* and *Delaware II* during 1968-72 from New York to Florida. By S. J. Wilk and M. J. Silverman. January 1976, iii + 159 p., 1 table, 2 app. tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

698. Summer benthic fish fauna of Sandy Hook Bay, New Jersey. By Stuart J. Wilk and Myron J. Silverman. January 1976, iv + 16 p., 21 figs., 1 table, 2 app. tables. For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

699. Seasonal surface currents off the coasts of Vancouver Island and Washington as shown by drift bottle experiments, 1964-65. By W. James Ingraham, Jr. and James R. Hastings. May 1976, iii + 9 p., 4 figs., 4 tables.

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE NATIONAL OCEANIC AND ATMOSPHERIC ADMINISTRATION NATIONAL MARINE FISHERIES SERVICE SCIENTIFIC PUBLICATIONS STAFF ROOM 450 1107 N E 45TH ST SEATTLE, WA 08105 OFFICIAL BUSINESS

POSTAGE AND FEES PAIO U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE COM-210

> THIRD CLASS BULK RATE

> > S





Library Division of Fishes U. S. National Museum Washington, D.C. 20560

NOAA SCIENTIFIC AND TECHNICAL PUBLICATIONS

NOAA, the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, was established as part of the Department of Commerce on October 3, 1970. The mission responsibilities of NOAA are to monitor and predict the state of the solid Earth, the oceans and their living resources, the atmosphere, and the space environment of the Earth, and to assess the socioeconomic impact of natural and technological changes in the environment.

The six Major Line Components of NOAA regularly produce various types of scientific and technical information in the following kinds of publications:

PROFESSIONAL PAPERS-Important definitive research results, major techniques, and special investigations.

TECHNICAL REPORTS—Journal quality with extensive details, mathematical developments, or data listings.

TECHNICAL MEMORANDUMS—Reports of preliminary, partial, or negative research or technology results, interim instructions, and the like.

CONTRACT AND GRANT REPORTS—Reports prepared by contractors or grantees under NOAA sponsorship.

TECHNICAL SERVICE PUBLICATIONS— These are publications containing data, observations, instructions, etc. A partial listing: Data serials; Prediction and outlook periodicals; Technical manuals, training papers, planning reports, and information serials; and Miscellaneous technical publications.

ATLAS—Analysed data generally presented in the form of maps showing distribution of rainfall, chemical and physical conditions of oceans and atmosphere, distribution of fishes and marine mammals, ionospheric conditions, etc.



information on availability of NOAA publications can be obtained from:

ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCE INFORMATION CENTER ENVIRONMENTAL DATA SERVICE NATIONAL OCEANIC AND ATMOSPHERIC ADMINISTRATION U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE

> 3300 Whitehaven Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20235